



Westbury Sub Mendip Parish Council Meeting
Wednesday 28th June, 2017, 7:30pm
Village Hall
Present: Cllrs Tony Shepherd (Chairman), Ros Wyke, Peter Bright, Jo Tucker, Sue Isherwood, Sue Reece 
In Attendance:  the Clerk Mark Smith

In the Public Session before the meeting no matters were raised.

MINUTES
1. Apologies for Absence
County Councillor Graham Noel sent his apologies.
Cllr Amanda Bateman sent apologies and her resignation as a Parish Councillor owing to pressures of work. The Clerk will publish a notice of a Casual Vacancy shortly. Electors have a period of 14 days from date of the publication of the notice to request a poll. If at the end of 14 days, a minimum of ten electors have not requested a poll, then the Parish Council will seek to fill the vacancy by co-option.
2. Declarations of Interests 
1. To receive declarations of interest from Councillors on items on the agenda
Cllr Wyke as a Member involved in the consideration and determination of planning applications by Mendip District Council, declares that the views expressed by her at Parish Council meetings on any particular proposal are based on the evidence available to her at the time, and is provisional only. She will not be bound by any recommendation made by the Parish Council on any proposal, and will consider any matter afresh in connection with any application which comes before her in her capacity as a Member of Mendip District Council, taking all further evidence into account.
2. To receive written requests for dispensations for disclosable pecuniary interests, personal interests or personal and prejudicial interests (if any)

3. To grant any requests for dispensation as appropriate 

3. Minutes 
It was resolved to sign the minutes of the 17 May 2017 as a correct record.
4. Report from Somerset County Councillor and Mendip District Councillor
1. District Cllr Ros Wyke reported that Mendip DC has published its three year plan. The emphasis is on Employment, and £40 million will be borrowed to generate at least an equivalent return.
2. Mendip DC is restructuring its internal services and committees.
3. Further initiatives are being taken to centralise public services on a single site, allowing other sites to be used for other development.

4. All these changes are being made in the context of the removal of any central government funding by 2020.
5. The Clerk Reported:

1. ‘Keep Off’ signs had been attached to the two Parish Council containers in the playing field car park, on the advice of Insurers. A third spare sign is available for any village group to purchase for £22.00 
2. Somerset Highways have replaced the Cross north-west bollard reflector, which had gone missing. Cllr Tucker will make enquiries about possible mortar repairs to the cross. Weeding could be undertaken on the calvary.
3. The County Rights of Way team report that no response had been received from Strutt and Parker (Church Commissioners’ agents) regarding a possible permissive route avoiding the blockage on footpath WS13/1, across Court House Farm. The Parish Council will raise the matter with Jenny Mitter at Lichfields (also Church Commissioners’ agents).
4. Cllr Wyke and the Clerk attended the Mendip Parish Forum on 13th June. 
5. The four £25 prize draw vouchers for responding to the initial Neighbourhood Plan survey have been distributed to the winners.
6. Reports of quarrying off Broad Road have been notified to Mendip District Council
7. A resident has reported that the Caravan and Motorhome Club has licenced with conditions the use of a site at West Close Barn for up to five motorhomes/caravans. Mendip DC was consulted, but the Parish Council was not. Mendip DC have confirmed that planning permission has been approved for the removal of three metres of hedge, but not for the removal of walls or any other structures. Clly Wyke will confirm with the Mendip Tree Officer that he has informed other Mendip Planners of the 2017/1048/HDG decision. The Clerk will write to Mendip requesting clarification of the process of licencing, and consultation in future.
8. The paint colour of the original railway canopy has been matched, and is being used for the Railway Canopy refurbishment, which is ongoing.
6. Westbury Inn Report: Registration as an Asset of Community Value progress
A letter from Westbury Community Pub Ltd requesting time to assess the implications of registering as an Asset of Community Value was discussed. It was resolved that Mendip should be asked to defer the registration until later in the year to allow proper consideration of the registration to be undertaken.
Given Mendip’s internal re-structuring, it is not certain that the CAMG committee will continue in its present form.

7. Website Report: training workshops, and website content development
A workshop ‘Let’s Blog’ had been held by Claire Sully of Tickbox Marketing in the shop back room on Friday 16th June, and a follow up workshop had been held on 23rd June.
It was agreed to schedule a further workshop on the new Parish Council website www.westburysubmendip-pc.gov.uk in August, to be advertised in the Pew, on Noticeboards, and on the website itself. Other village organisations will be asked to promote the new website by providing links.

8. Neighbourhood Plan Working Group Report: Housing Needs Survey option
It was agreed to ask the Neighbourhood Plan Working Group to consider the questions that needed to be asked for a Housing Needs Survey in Westbury. Those requirements could then be used to select a survey provider.
Cllr Isherwood will join the Neighbourhood Plan Working Group.

The Clerk will consult with Working Group members on the date for the next meeting.

9. Roughmoor Lane – provision of Dog Bins report
The Parish Council reviewed information provided by Mendip DC and the Robert Glanvile Playing Field Committee. Concerns about the unintended encouragement of dogs’ presence if a bin was located in the playing field car park were noted. It was agreed that the Clerk will identify possible sites for a dog bin west of the playing field car park in Roughmoor Lane, and will write to Mendip DC to confirm that they would collect from any bin purchased.

It was noted that bagged dog waste may be put in the litter bin by the shop garden gate. It was agreed that the Clerk should write to Mendip asking how frequently the litter bin was emptied, and whether a smaller bin was practical.
10. Notice Board (public, by the cross bus shelter)
A resident had asked for the position of the noticeboard to be reviewed. It was agreed that the Clerk should write to the owners of the house by the noticeboard asking for further details of their concerns.
It was agreed that the Clerk should ask a local contractor for quotes for refurbishing the two noticeboards on the shop garden wall, and the two noticeboards in Stoneleigh. The cost of new noticeboards should also be confirmed. Any new board to provide for multiples of A4 notice size. 

11. A371 and village backroads traffic volumes
It was noted that the Speed Indicator Devices showed a small increase in total traffic volume over time, but that HGV traffic on the A371 seemed to have increased significantly.
It was agreed that the Clerk would write to County Highways asking them to request that the Police undertook an Origination and Destination Survey of HGVs using the A371. Neighbouring Parishes would be copied in.

12. NHS Parish Health Checks 
It was agreed that the Parish Council should express interest in the offer of Health Checks, at a future date to be agreed.
13. Annual Return: Review Internal Audit report, 

1. It was resolved to Approve the Annual Governance Statement 

2. It was resolved to Approve the Accounting Statement 2016/17

The Internal Audit report would be circulated when agreed with the Internal Auditor.

It was suggested that the Chairman’s Annual Parish Meeting report could be added to the website: the Clerk will upload it.

14. Planning

Decisions Delegated to the Clerk in Consultation with Councillors

2017/0924/LBC
Ash Tree Farm, Old Ditch, two new verandas
No Objection

2017/0775/HSE
Ash Tree Farm, Old Ditch, two new verandas
No Objection

Consultation Responses requested by Mendip District Council

2017/1404/TCA
Stream Cottage, Duck Lane
Remove conifer

It was resolved that the Parish Council supported this application.

2017/1658/HSE
4 Broadhay
rear extension (revised from the Approved 2017/0408/HSE)
It was resolved that the Parish Council Objected to this application because the kitchen rooflights appeared unnecessary and would contribute to light pollution in this raised and prominent location. However the Parish Council noted that improvements had been made when compared to previous applications: the transom window over the southern doors had been removed which was appreciated as  contribution to Dark Skies; and the relocated balcony presented less of an intrusion on neighbour’s privacy.
Mendip D.C. Decisions

2017/1048/HDG - West Close Barn, Removal of 3 m of hedge
No Objection (N.B. this does not permit any other development)

2017/0808/FUL
Kites Croft, Little Field Lane – Annex change of use
Withdrawn

2017/1100/TCA
The Old Vicarage, School Hill
Holm Oak, reduce crown,
No objection

2017/0976/TCA
15 Back Lane
Norway Maple reduce crown,

No Objection

2017/0916/TCA
29 Back Lane
Lime and Poplar trees – crown lifting,
No Objection 

2017/1252/TCA
Westbury House, Church Lane – tree works,


No Objection

Decisions delegated to the Clerk

Applications that had been received too late to include on the agenda were delegated to the Clerk, in consultation with Councillors.
2017/1341/LBC
Ash Tree Farm, Old Ditch – roof-lights in barn ‘A’

2017/1783/TCA
Dags Hole, Old Ditch – lower Ash canopy

15. Finance

Payments approved
Clerk’s Net Salary (Apr – Jun)


£631.81

Clerks Income Tax




£170.60

NEST Employer’s Pension Contribution

£25.61

NEST Employee’s Pension Contribution

£51.22

Expenses





£98.58

Safety Shop, 3 x ‘Keep Off’ signs


£66.07 (paid 12/6/17 by Debit Card)

16. Correspondence & reports on Meetings Attended, including

1. South West Heritage Trust catalogue of Westbury sub Mendip Parish Council papers is now available on-line at www.somerset-cat.swheritage.org.uk . Use their Search on d/pc/wby*
2. Open Spaces Society – legal fund appeal

3. Church Commissioner’s 19th May invitation to discuss their submission to Mendip Local Plan Part 2 accepted – no date yet arranged. 

4. Parish News – June 
Rodney Parish Council

5. Mendip Parish Forum, 13 June

6. Travellers in Shepton Mallet email

7. Hedges over A371 footways email

8. PPLO: Nick Mayor agreed to continue in role for the coming year
17. Notices

1. Seafarers UK – Merchant Navy Day 3rd September

2. Somerset Mums as Breastfeeding Champions – Somerset County Council

18. Items for next agenda
1. Wi-Fi for village hall
2. Robert Glanvile Playing Field committee request to address the September meeting

19. Dates of future meetings: 

It was resolved to hold the next Parish Council meeting on:

2nd August2017

27th September 2017

25th October 2017

29th November 2017

3rd January 2018 
7th February 2018
7th March 2018 
4th April2018 
2nd May 2018
Signed by the Chairman of the Parish Council 
Signature................................................................Date..........................................................
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Clerk – Mark H. Smith




03/07/2017 


Orchardside, Mares Lane, Westbury Sub Mendip, Wells BA5 1HX

Tel: 01749 871076 
Email parishclerk@westbury-sub-mendip.org.uk

